SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
18th July, 2007

Meeting commenced:
9.30 a.m.
"
adjourned:
1.05 p.m. fillin "end time" 
"
recommenced:
2.00 p.m. fillin "end time" 
"
ended:
2.45 p.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Councillor V. Burgoyne (Mayor) - in the Chair fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Boshell, E. Burgoyne, Coen, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Dawson, Devine, Ferrer, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Harold, Hill, Hinds, Howard, Hulmes, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lindley, Loveday, McIntyre, Macdonald, Mann, Merry, Miller, Morris, Mullen, Jane Murphy fillin "other names" , J. Murphy, O’Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Ryan, Salmon, Smyth, Taylor, Turner, Warmisham and Warner

10.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Broughton, Clague, Davies, Deas, Dobbs, Heywood, Lancaster, Lightup, Wilson and Witkowski.

11.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Andy Salmon declared a non prejudicial interest in item number 12 - Conservation Area Appraisals, as he was a resident of Adelphi Bexley Square.


Councillors Vincent Devine, Iain Lindley and John Mullen declared a non prejudicial interest, in item number 16 - Amendments to the Constitution, as they were Members of New Prospect Housing.

12.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

The Mayor welcomed those attending from The Swinton High School and Walkden High School, and public questions were received from the following pupils:-

· Danny Orwin (The Swinton High School)

· Rhian Corcoran (The Swinton High School)

· Tom Power (The Swinton High School)

· Daniel Lyle (Walkden High School)


Full details of the questions and responses are included in Appendix A attached to these minutes.

13.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD

The recipient of the Mayor’s Citizens Award for the month of July, 2007, was Ken Crook.  Lee Craven, in nominating him for the award, paid tribute to his outstanding work within the community, especially with young people.  


Councillors Warmisham, K. Garrido and Owen spoke in tribute.


In accepting the award, Ken Crook thanked the Mayor and Members for their comments.

14.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meetings of Council held on 16th May, and 20th June, 2007, were approved as correct records, subject to an amendment to Minute 3 - Investment of Mayor Consort and Mayoress, 2007/08, to delete the name ‘Samantha Tindall’ and substitute ‘Samantha Tindale’.

15.
RECEIPT OF PETITION

RESOLVED:
THAT the following petition submitted by Councillor Mullen, be forwarded to the appropriate Directorate:-

	Councillor
	Details
	Directorate



	Councillor Mullen
	From residents of Eccles, requesting that the City Council continues to work with the police, and other agencies, to resolve the often anti-social behaviour of persons riding unlicensed motorbikes, and that an area of land be identified for such use by responsible and legitimate members of the sport, similar to those provided in Preston and Sheffield, which had proved to be a success in combating the problems caused
	Chief Executive/Housing and Planning


16.
POLICY FORUM, 20TH JUNE, 2007, FEEDBACK REPORT

Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, submitted a report (a) detailing the key findings arising from the recent Members’ Policy Day on Connecting People, and outlining how the City Council intended to respond to the key recommendations, and (b) for approval of the action plan. 


Councillor Merry indicated that (i) the Members’ Policy Day had been a useful exercise, and he thanked all those who had attended for their involvement, (ii) the City Council had an exciting future ahead as a result of opportunities arising from the BBC development and recent policies introduced, (iii) the Connecting People project was key to what the City Council is trying to achieve, and it was important that people could take advantage of opportunities created, (iv) thousands of highly skilled jobs would be created, however, it was acknowledged that there was a need for people to be suitably equipped to access such opportunities, and to address issues, such as worklessness, (v) the City Council is trying to create a highly skilled economy, however, there was a need to ensure that the gap in skills knowledge was not widened, (vi) the importance of qualifications was acknowledged, and also the improvements in GCSE levels achieved across the City, and those who had achieved such results should be congratulated, (vii) there had been a 62% increase in young people applying to University from Salford, which highlighted a fantastic commitment from them, however, there was still more work to be done to encourage further participation in post 16 education, and (viii) other issues identified such as (a) Section 106 Agreements and their importance to employment opportunities, which would be discussed further with the Lead Member for Planning, (b) the connection between health and employment opportunities which would also be addressed, (c) the devolution of power from Central Government to Local Government, and the need to work more closely with appropriate agencies, and (d) the importance of leadership and the creation of ambassadors for the City.


The following comments were then made:-

	(i)
	The observations were agreed with in part, however, there was a need to look at the City in a positive light. It was accepted that there were areas of deprivation, and the proposals listed were supported.
	} Councillor K. Garrido

}

}

}

}

	
	
	}

	(ii)
	With regard to (a) 70% of those residents who were employed, there may be a large number who work outside the City, and there was a need to encourage them to return, (b) those young people applying to attend university, as there was a need to provide opportunities for a variety of skills, and not just for those who were academic, and (c) the BBC development, as there were other areas of the City which were just as important.
	}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(iii)
	Concerns were expressed with regard to the figures which highlighted that 34,700 people were economically inactive, and it was suggested that (a) if jobs were being created within the City, there was a need to clarify how local people could access the employment ladder, (b) schools needed to provide levels of training for a variety of skills, (c) there was a need to look at the whole of the City, and identify where unemployment core centres existed, (d) the BBC, expansion of Greengate, and creation of jobs were welcomed, and (e) the attendance of young people at Council should be encouraged, and it was hoped that a Young People’s Parliament would be established in the near future.
	} Councillor Owen

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(iv)
	Concerns were expressed with regard to the use of Section 106 funds for training/skills, as it was considered that such provision was the responsibility of the City Council, and the Labour Government, and these resources should be used to improve infrastructure and the local environment.
	} Councillor R. Garrido

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	}

	(v)
	Reference was made to young people, as often negative comments were publicised, however, it was only a small minority who created problems, as the majority were active and responsible citizens, and there was a need to demonstrate support for this group.
	}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(vi)
	Reference was made to ageism, as it was considered that there was a rapid change in the business/ employment environment, and there were numerous people who were middle aged who were unemployed, therefore, there was a need to help and raise the aspirations of older generations.
	} Councillor Ainsworth

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(vii)
	Reference was made to those young people who leave school without qualifications, and the need for basic reading/writing opportunities to be provided.    Concerns were also expressed with regard to absenteeism, and the need for children to be interested in school activities.
	} Councillor Macdonald

}

}

}

}

}



In response to the comments raised, with regard to Section 106 funds, Councillor Antrobus referred to the adopted Supplementary Planning Document on Planning Obligations, which included a requirement for developers to contribute resources for training/skills, and indicated that Section 106 Agreements were there to deal with consequences of developments.  The use of Section 106 funds for training/skills was appropriate, and as with any development, there was always a balance of issues to be addressed, and a judgement to be made, with regard to how resources should be allocated.


In response to all the comments, Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, made the following statements:-


(i)
Ageism was a serious issue, and it was acknowledged that adult employment needed to be addressed.


(ii)
Qualifications and how this matter should be approached was an important issue, as society would be demanding qualifications.  The City Council did value all its citizens, however, the reality was that there was a need to create a situation where the children of the City could access qualifications, training and employment opportunities, to enable them to compete with those across the country.


(iii)
The use of Section 106 funds for skills/training was appropriate.


(iv)
Successes across the City were celebrated.  The City of Salford was a fantastic place to live and work, its residents were one the most friendliest and caring, and there was a desire to deliver a great future for the City.


RESOLVED:
THAT the action plan, following the recent Policy Day on Connecting People, held on 20th June, 2007, be approved.

17.
APPOINTMENT OF SECTION 151 OFFICER

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT John Spink be appointed as the Section 151 Officer on a permanent basis.




(2) THAT the post of Head of Finance, be redesignated City Treasurer.




(3) THAT John Spink be appointed as Deputy to the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services.

18.
APPOINTMENT TO COMMITTEES 2007/08

RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor Lightup be appointed as a Member of the Licensing Regulatory Panel, in place of Councillor B. Lea.

19.
FOOD SERVICE PLAN 2007

Councillor Mann, Lead Member for Environment, submitted for approval the Food Service Plan for 2007-08, which had been produced in accordance with the Food Standards Agency’s “Framework Agreement”, and the Food Law Code of Practice (England), which provided a clear strategy that would ensure that resources were targeted towards frontline services, and a basis for a robust regime of monitoring the performance of the level of service in the long-term as well as the short-term.


The following comments were made:-

	(i)
	It was indicated that the report had not been considered at the meeting of the Environment, Housing and Planning Scrutiny held on 18th June, 2007, as suggested, and this had been the first opportunity for the item to be debated.  The appointment of a local regulatory body to co-ordinate the plan was welcomed, however, it was noted that with regard to recruitment, there was still a need to appoint a Training Officer and Enforcement Officer.  
	} Councillor Howard

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	}

	(ii)
	A question was raised with regard to whether Citywide were scrutinised, as a response was still awaited with regard to the mouldy bread which had been supplied at a meeting of the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel.
	}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(iii)
	The importance of the document was highlighted, and a question was raised with regard to samples sent to laboratories, and how many premises were prosecuted.  It was indicated that, at present, the Food Service Plan could not be supported in its present form, as it had not been considered by the appropriate Scrutiny Committee.
	} Councillor Turner

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(iv)
	Further concerns were expressed with regard to whether the Food Service Plan should be considered at the meeting today, as the report did indicate that it had been submitted to the Environment, Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committee, however, this was not the case, and it was suggested that the item be deferred until such action was taken.
	} Councillor K. Garrido/

} Councillor Owen

}

}

}

}
}

}

	
	
	

	(v)
	It was indicated that each year there was a problem with recruitment of officers, and a question was raised with regard to whether steps had been taken to address this.
	} Councillor Cooke

}

}

}



In response to the questions raised with regard to the requests for this item to be deferred, due to the report not being submitted at the meeting of the Environment, Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committee, the Chief Executive indicated that constitutionally the report did not need to be considered by the Scrutiny Committee, to enable its approval at Council.


In response to the debate, Councillor Mann made the following comments:-


(i)
It was possible for the Food Service Plan to be approved based on legislation, and the report could then be submitted to a future meeting of the Environment, Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committee to consider how the work should be undertaken.


(ii)
There was an issue with regard to the recruitment of Environmental Health Officers across the country, and pressure was being placed on education establishments, and institutes, to ensure opportunities were available to enable appropriate qualifications to be obtained.


(iii)
With regard to action taken against individual premises, a risk based assessment was operated and a category system was used.  There were six who were currently in the highest category, two of which no longer existed, and the remaining four no longer provided the service.


(iv)
With regard to the scrutinisation of Citywide, a response was currently being prepared.


In response to Councillor Mann’s comments, Councillor K. Garrido welcomed the submission of the report to the Scrutiny Committee, and suggested that there was a need to look at whether the Environment, Housing and Planning Scrutiny should be split, as it covered a vast range of issues.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Food Service Plan for 2007/08 be approved and adopted.




(2) THAT the report be submitted at a future meeting of the Environment, Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committee, to consider how work should be undertaken.

20.
FORMAL ADOPTION OF CONSERVATION AREA APPRAISALS FOR ADELPHI BEXLEY SQUARE, BARTON UPON IRWELL AND WORSLEY VILLAGE

Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, submitted a report which sought approval for the adoption of the Conservation Area Appraisals for Adelphi Bexley Square, Barton Upon Irwell and Worsley Village.


Councillor Antrobus reported (a) on the need to draw Members’ attention to the boundary changes, (b) that the document demonstrated the City Council’s commitment to conservation, and the appraisal was the start of the process, the next stage would be to produce management plans, and (c) that it was acknowledged that some Conservation Areas had been neglected, and whilst it was recognised that there were competing demands on budgets, there was a need to protect such sites for future generations.


Members made the following comments:-

	(i)
	Concerns were expressed with regard to the lack of consultation, as the proposals had been submitted to the Community Committees in June, 2006, and a considerable amount of feedback had been obtained, a request had also been made to include an additional area within Worsley, however, further details were not fed back to Ward Councillors.
	} Councillor K. Garrido

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(ii)
	Reference was made to ongoing maintenance, and a request had been made for further information in relation to the management plans and timescales, and further clarification was sought with regard to the gap site on St. George Street and also the vacant land to the west of St. Philips Church.
	} Councillor Salmon

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(iii)
	Reference was made to the importance of the document, as it had been some considerable time since the last appraisal.  The proposals to establish management plans and a budget for future maintenance was welcomed.  Information was requested with regard to whether the report was a working document.
	} Councillor McIntyre

}

}

}

}

}

}



Councillor Antrobus (a) apologised if Ward Members had not felt consulted, as rigorous attempts had been made to involve all parties in the earliest stages, and an open invitation was extended to all Councillors to attend Lead Member Briefings, (b) reported that the process to ensure that Ward Councillors were notified in the future would be reviewed, (c) reported that he was delighted with the comments, as it was clear that there was widespread approval for the document, as Conservation Areas were a priority for the City Council, and there was a need to protect what already existed, as well as new developments, and (d) reported that this was a statutory document and would be subject to review in the future.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Conservation Area Appraisals for Adelphi Bexley Square, Barton Upon Irwell and Worsley Village, be adopted by the City Council.




(2) THAT the boundary changes, as detailed in the report, be accepted.




(3) THAT all those involved in the production of the document be thanked for their hard work.




(4) THAT the comments raised in relation to Worsley Village be investigated.




(5) THAT it be noted that the City Solicitor had provided advice with regard to declarations of interest.

21.
STATEMENT OF COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT

Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, submitted a report which sought approval of the Statement of Community Involvement, and the consultation statement, for submission to the Secretary of State.


Councillor Antrobus indicated that the Statement of Community Involvement established details of whom, when and in what ways the City Council would carry out consultation, on both planning applications, and planning documents.  


Members made the following comments:-

	Concerns had been expressed with regard to the lack of consultation on the document, as it had been originally submitted to the Planning Sub-Group of the Environment, Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committee, however, it was never referred back, and it had not been submitted for consideration at meetings of Community Committees.  It was acknowledged that there had been a stakeholder conference arranged, but it was considered that this was not sufficient, as it should have been circulated to Community Committees, and also the appropriate Scrutiny Committee.
	} Councillor K. Garrido/

} Councillor Macdonald

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}



Councillor Antrobus indicated that Community Committees were not automatically consulted on every document, and Members of each had been invited to attend the stakeholders event.  He considered that (a) it was up to the individual Chairs of Community Committees to decide whether they wanted the document to be included as an item on their agenda, and (b) the document had been scrutinised, and a programme had been agreed.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Statement of Community Involvement and the consultation statement be approved for submission to the Secretary of State.


(That it be noted that the Conservative Group Members had abstained from voting on this item).




(2) THAT all those officers involved in the production of the document, be thanked for all their hard work.

22.
ADOPTION OF SALFORD CITY COUNCIL’S SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT : TELECOMMUNICATIONS

Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, submitted a report which sought approval to the revised draft of the Salford City Council’s Supplementary Planning Document : Telecommunications.


Councillor Cooke expressed his support for the document, welcomed the retention of the two metre width, and indicated that he hoped that it would be applied consistently across the City.


Councillor Howard reported that the document had been submitted for consideration at the Planning Sub-Group of the Environment, Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committee, however, due to a lack of attendance, the meeting had been cancelled, therefore, it was difficult to comment on its content.


Councillor Antrobus suggested that the lack of attendance at the abovementioned group, to consider the document, could indicate that Members were supportive.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the revised draft of Salford City Council’s Supplementary Planning Document : Telecommunications be adopted.


(That it be noted that the Conservative Group Members had abstained from voting on this item).




(2) THAT all officers involved in the production of the document be thanked for all their hard work.

23.
ADOPTION OF SALFORD CITY COUNCIL’S SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT : HOT FOOD TAKEAWAYS

Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, submitted a report which sought approval to the revised draft of the Salford City Council’s Supplementary Planning Document on Hot Food Takeaways.


Councillor Howard indicated that the document was due to be considered at the same meeting as the Telecommunications SPD and, therefore, as the meeting had been cancelled, it had not been discussed.


Councillor Turner expressed his support for the document and indicated that he considered that the issues raised had been satisfied.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the revised draft of Salford City Council’s Supplementary Planning Document : Hot Food Takeaways be adopted.




(2) THAT all officers involved in the production of the document be thanked for all their hard work.

24.
COUNCIL CONSTITUTION - PROPOSED AMENDMENTS

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted, containing details of proposed amendments to the Council Constitution.


Councillor Owen referred to the new Arms Length Housing Company, and questioned (a) whether the maintenance of properties would also be transferred, and (b) what the cost had been to transfer from New Prospect Housing status to Salix.


Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, suggested that the questions should be referred to the Lead Member for Housing.


RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments, as detailed in the report now submitted, be approved.

25.
STATEMENT BY COUNCILLOR MANN (LEAD MEMBER FOR ENVIRONMENT)

Councillor Mann made a detailed statement with regard to the current position in relation to the industrial action taken by Refuse Collection and Street Cleansing staff.


Members made the following comments:-

	(i)
	Disappointment was expressed with regard to how the City Council had handled this situation, as a grievance had been in place since 2001, and it was considered that perhaps there was not a process in place to highlight such issues, or for them to be dealt with appropriately.  Discussions had been held with people on the picket line, and it was evident that there was a need to use common sense in dealing with issues such as these.  It was hoped that all Directorates would investigate this matter, as there was a need for the City Council to be an exemplar employer.
	} Councillor Owen

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(ii)
	It was hoped that negotiations would progress and a satisfactory conclusion would be found.
	} Councillor Macdonald

}

	
	
	

	(iii)
	It was indicated that there were always two sides to every case, and concern was expressed that the approach taken by the City Council was strong in refuting trade union claims, and there was a need to be more geared towards compromise.
	} Councillor Cooke

}

}

}

}



Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, responded indicating that (a) it was disappointing that negotiations had broken down, however, significant progress had now been made with regard to a number of issues, (b) the workforce should be congratulated on carrying out a good job over this difficult period, (c) the workforces’  principles were supported, however, the City Council could not put the interests of a smaller group above that of the whole community, and (d) it was hoped that an agreement between both parties would be reached in the near future.


In response Councillor Mann made the following comments:-


(i)
It was not his intention to make the situation more difficult and the issues to be considered needed to be based on facts/evidence.


(ii)
The issues with regard to agency workers arose from an EC Directive in 2002, one year after the agreement had been established to use agency staff.  This directive had not been approved, and consultation was concluded on 31st May, 2007, and the Government requested a response this month.


(iii)
The City Council had never refused to discuss the issue of agency/ temporary staff and had indicated that talks would be accommodated, however, it had taken from 19th June, 2007, to today for a meeting to take place, at which proposals would be discussed, and it was believed that a settlement could be reached which would be supported by both parties.

26.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council

(i)
Councillor R. Garrido (a) referred to Scrutiny Committees, and questioned whether any progress had been made with regard to the revision of membership, and (b) expressed concern that, as a Member of the Editorial Board of Life in Salford, it had been some considerable time since a meeting had been held.


(ii)
Councillor K. Garrido asked if Councillor Merry understood the comments made by the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government with regard to local budgetary powers.


(iii)
Councillor Macdonald questioned whether Councillor Merry was satisfied with the Transport Innovation Fund (TIF) Bid.


(iv)
Councillor Owen referred to the review of Housing Market Renewal, and questioned whether the Claremont area would be included within it.


(v)
Councillor Ainsworth referred to the Capital Programme for 2007/08 for Claremont and Weaste, and questioned whether (a) it was agreed that there had been an apparent misrepresentation, (b) it was accepted that the adjustment of the framework of reporting, that had given rise to the 2007/08 misrepresentation was long overdue, and (c) an assurance could be given that necessary steps would be taken to ensure the adjustment of the future reporting frameworks of regeneration activity.


In response Councillor Merry made the following comments:-


(i)
The membership of Scrutiny Committees was currently being reviewed, on which the Chairs of each were being consulted, and it was hoped that suggestions would be made in the near future.


(ii)
Attempts would be made to arrange a meeting of the Editorial Board of Life in Salford in the near future.


(iii)
An e-mail had been circulated to all Members, clarifying the comments made by the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government.


(iv)
The TIF Bid did need to progress, and there were a number of issues which needed to be addressed, however, it had become clear that the community believed that a bid should be submitted.


(v)
The comments raised by Councillor Ainsworth would be investigated.


The following comments were then made:-

	(i)
	With regard to the comments made by the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, it was considered that she had grossly exaggerated what the Council did, resulting in peoples expectations rising.  Devolved budget should not be criticised, however, there was a long way to go with regard to community involvement, as the people involved in such budgets were a minority and not truly reflective.
	} Councillor Lindley

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	}

	(ii)
	Reference was made to the minutes of the (a) Little Hulton/Walkden Community Committee, and the nomination of Councillor Devine for the position of Deputy Chair, by Labour Councillors, and (b) Irlam and Cadishead Community Committee, where a former Labour Councillor for that area who had recently lost their seat, had been elected as the Chair of the Community Committee, suggesting that the Labour Group used community involvement to suit their own purposes.
	} 

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(iii)
	Reference was made to the TIF Bid, as it was considered that the bid had been prepared without full consideration, and could result in people paying a considerable amount to travel into work, and there also appeared to be inconsistencies between areas.  Reference was made to the difference in the charge with regard to the outer, and inner rings, and it was considered that the people of Salford would not be benefiting from the bid.  It was suggested that the debate on congestion charging, and improvements 

to public transport, should be considered separately.
	} Councillor Macdonald

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(iv)
	Concerns were expressed with regard to the membership of the Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee, and the current number of vacancies.  It was commented that even if the membership was reduced to ten, there would still be one vacancy.  A request was made that if there were no changes to be made in the immediate future, could the position be taken by a Member of the Opposition.
	} Councillor R. Garrido

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	}

	(v)
	Reference was made to the Life in Salford magazine, and it was requested that a meeting be held no later than September, 2007.
	}

}

} 

	
	
	

	(vi)
	With regard to the minutes of the Little Hulton/ Walkden Community Committee, clarification was sought with regard to the process for the appointment of Chair and Deputy, as in the past this position had rotated between each ward, therefore, a request was made for the constitution to be examined.  There was no intention of discouraging participation by the community.
	} Councillor Smyth

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(vii)
	With regard to the minutes of the Irlam and Cadishead Community Committee, the advice provided indicated that the Chair and Deputy should be a community representative, however, in the past no one had come forward to take the positions.  This year a former Councillor, who was an official representative of Cadishead Band, had been elected as the Chair of the Community Committee, without opposition.
	} Councillor Kean

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(viii)
	A passage from the speech given by the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government was read out, and the comments made, suggested that there was an expectation for more money to be devolved to the community, enabling them to take control of local assets.
	} Councillor K. Garrido

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	}

	(ix)
	Concerns were expressed with regard to the number of reports which had been included on the agenda for the meeting of Council, as it was not possible to read all the documentation within one week.  It was suggested that arrangements be made to return to monthly Council meetings, as it was considered that important issues were not being dealt with appropriately.
	}

}

}

}

}

}

}

} 

	
	
	

	(x)
	With reference to the TIF Bid, Salford’s interests were being represented, however, it was suggested that Members should not confuse the issues.  Metrolink had been operating in Salford for a period of ten years, where as other areas had not had the benefit of such provision.  It was hoped that Conservative Members would support the re-regulation of buses.
	} Councillor Hinds

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(xi)
	With reference to the TIF Bid, it was suggested that common sense needed to be used with regard to how it was taken on board, and it was hoped that consultation would be improved.
	} Councillor Owen

}

}

}

	
	
	}

	(xii)
	With regard to the comments made by the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, it was suggested that it did not make sense for the Minister to make a statement with regard to community spending.
	}

}

}

}

}



In response Councillor Merry made the following comments:-


There were occasions when Councillors lost their positions, however, this did not mean that they could not maintain an active interest in the area.


With regard to comments in relation to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, an e-mail had been circulated, which had clarified the situation.  He agreed that money should be devolved down to communities, and the Local Authority had a role to lead them to a more prosperous life, and to increase opportunities.


With regard to comments in relation to the TIF Bid, there was a need to remind opposition members about the removal of bus services from public ownership, and if the average commuter was consulted, it would be evident that the present costs they incurred, would exceed that of the proposed congestion charge.  The period which would be affected by the congestion charge was limited.  Consultation was being carried out with the electorate, and it had been made clear that every aspect of the TIF Bid was not supported, and there were areas where improvements could be made.


With regard to community engagement, a single point of contact had been publicised in the Salford Advertiser to enable people to ascertain where their next meeting was.


With regard to monthly Council meetings, similar problems had been experienced in August of the previous year, and it was not considered appropriate that Community Committees should be asked to discuss a document which was 162 pages in length. It was believed that there should be an appropriate dialogue/engagement with communities.


(b)
Councillor Lancaster - Deputy Leader of the Council

Councillor Turner referred to the duties of the Police Community Support Officers, and questioned whether they were able to issue fixed penalty notices.


Councillor Ainsworth referred to the successful local initiative involving the Police, and requested information as to why this facility had been withdrawn.


Councillor Merry indicated that the withdrawal of the local initiative, was due to a Police operational issue, as they considered that if the service was to be offered, there was a need for it to be across the City, and they did not at present have the resources to facilitate this, however, if the situation changed in the future it would be re-examined.


Councillor Harold indicated that with regard to the duties of the Police Community Support Officers, he would provide a response to Councillor Turner at the earliest opportunity.


The following comments were then made:-

	(i)
	Concerns were expressed with regard to a request made by Greater Manchester Police for a meeting to look at Community Committee areas, to see if smaller communities could be identified, to enable them to arrange advice bureaux.
	} Councillor K. Garrido

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(ii)
	Reference was made to the suggestion that issues should be raised with the Police, at Political Executive Groups, however, it was often difficult to get them to attend, and further clarification was sought with regard to the Police holding local surgeries.
	} Councillor Owen

}

}

}

}

}



In response to the comments made, Councillor Merry indicated that he was not opposed to the attendance of Police Officers at surgeries, however, such a facility should be available to all Councillors.  A decision had been made that, on the basis that the facility could not be offered to all areas across the City, it was not considered to be appropriate for it to operate in selective areas.


(c)
Councillor Hinds - Lead Member for Customer and Support Services


Councillor Macdonald questioned whether the Lead Member was satisfied with the turnout of Members, at the meeting, to debate the Lyons Inquiry.


Councillor Hinds reported that the attendance at the meeting was disappointing, it had been indicated that a forum would be convened, however, due to pressures/priorities, this had been delayed, and it was therefore suggested that the report should be considered at the Customer and Support Services Special Interest Group.
The following comments were then made:-

Councillor Macdonald indicated that the meeting held to debate the Lyons report was only attended by three Labour Councillors and no Liberal Democrats, which he considered to be disgraceful, due to the importance of the document.  He supported the suggestion that monthly meetings of Council should be reinstated.

Councillor Hinds indicated that, whilst there were only three Labour Members in attendance, they ensured that the case for the report was strongly presented.

(d)
Councillor Mann - Lead Member for Environment
Councillor Hill referred to the industrial action taken by refuse collection and street cleansing staff, and indicated that in her ward, the disruption had been excessive, as residents of Glazebury had not had a bin collected for 24 days, and also the recycling service was not available.  It was acknowledged that the circumstances were different for Glazebury, as the larger refuse trucks were not able to access the area, however, most of the people living there were elderly, and did require assistance.  

Councillor Mann indicated that he would ask officers to investigate the concerns raised.

The following comments were then made:-

	(i)
	With regard to his comments made in relation to the picket line in place as part of the industrial action, by refuse collection and street cleansing staff, an attempt was made to gain information from both parties about the main causes of concern, and if Councillors were aware of the terms and conditions of the agreement with agencies, this may have avoided a lot of the misunderstanding.
	} Councillor Owen

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(ii)
	Concerns were expressed with regard to the information provided to the public, as there appeared to be some confusion when residents ring the Call Centre, and there was an occasion when they gave out the number of the Ward Councillor.
	} Councillor Lindley
}
}

}

}



Councillor Mann reported that (a) it was important that there was an understanding that people who undertake work for an agency, are employed by that agency and not the City Council, (b) four areas of improvement for agency staff had been secured, and attempts were being made to resolve the dispute based on factual information, (c) the information provided by the Call Centre was reviewed on a daily basis, and the basic message was that if a collection was affected on a strike day, it would not normally be collected until the next week, however, if it was affected by overtime, attempts would be made to try and collect the bin within the next working day, and (d) in response to the question raised with regard to why it was necessary to employ agency staff, an agreement had been made in 2001 for such provision, to enable a degree of flexibility which was needed to ensure the provision of the service.


(e)
Councillor Connor - Lead Member for Housing

No questions asked nor comments made.


(f)
Councillor Antrobus - Lead Member for Planning

Councillor Owen referred to decision notices 7824 and 7845 which related to land being sold in Langworthy to Urban Splash, and requested information with regard to the amount received.


Councillor Ainsworth referred to the conservation area appraisals, and questioned whether the schools within Langworthy and Seedley could be listed as buildings of interest by English Heritage. 


Councillor Antrobus indicated that he would provide (a) the information requested in relation to the amounts obtained from the sale of land to Urban Splash direct to Councillor Owen, at the earliest opportunity, and (b) all appropriate information requested by English Heritage.


(g)
Councillor Joe Murphy - Lead Member for Service Development/ 
Neighbourhood Management 


Councillor Compton requested whether it would be possible for the Lead Member to ask the Police to attend meetings of the Worsley and Boothstown Community Committee.  He also indicated that any positions on that Community Committee were taken by community representatives, and not Councillors or officers.


Councillor Owen requested information with regard to whether any progress had been made to identifying the number of asylum seekers within the City. 


Councillor Joe Murphy indicated that (a) representatives of Greater Manchester Police would be attending the new Business Forums, and would therefore, only attend meetings of Community Committees, as and when needed, and (b) figures with regard to the number of asylum seekers within Salford were available, however, there was not an ongoing process to enable the situation to be actively monitored.

(h)
Councillor M. Lea - Lead Member for Community Services and Health

No questions asked nor comments made.


(i)
Councillor Warmisham - Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor Gray expressed concern with regard to the number of meetings of the Rota Review Panel which had been recently cancelled, and questioned whether the role of this body was not considered to be important.


Councillor Ainsworth referred to the primary school reorganisation in Seedley, Weaste and Langworthy, and questioned whether funding options for the schools could be revisited, in the light of potential changes to child density in the area.


Councillor Owen requested information with regard to the rumour which had been circulated suggesting that £1/2M had been made available for St. Luke’s.


Councillor Warmisham reported that (a) with regard to the Rota Review Panels, a review of Children’s Services had been undertaken, and there had been a change in membership, therefore, new Members needed to be trained, such training had now been undertaken, and during the interim period, officers had carried out the work, (b) issues such as child density had been fully taken into account, and proposals would provide capacity for future needs, and (c) new monies had been made available from assets to undertake work/improvements at St. Luke’s.


The following comments were then made:-

	(i)
	With regard to the Rota Review Panel, the concerns were not with regard to the visits being done, but that Members did not have an opportunity to participate. 
	} Councillor Gray

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(ii)
	A request was made that Councillor Warmisham withdraw his comments against him which questioned his motives in bringing to the attention of English Heritage the possibility of listing Seedley and Langworthy Primary School buildings.
	} Councillor Ainsworth

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(iii)
	It was questioned whether Councillor Ainsworth had made contact with English Heritage before consulting with Ward Councillors, as such actions may jeopardise the current proposals for primary schools in the area.
	} Councillor Merry

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(iv)
	Concerns were expressed with regard to the comments made by Councillor Merry and Warmisham, and it was commented that the issues Councillor Ainsworth had raised had an impact on the City as a whole, and there was a legitimate reason for them being highlighted.
	} Councillor Owen

}

}

}

}

}

	
	
	

	(v)
	Further concerns were expressed, particularly the comments which had been made against him, and his motives with regard to Seedley and Langworthy Primary Schools, and raising the issue with English Heritage.  He commented that he had only drawn the matter to the attention of English Heritage.
	} Councillor Ainsworth

}

}

}

}

}



Councillor Antrobus expressed concern, not at Councillor Ainsworth exercising his right, but the manner in which he had done so, chiefly without consultation with other Ward Councillors.  He asked if the buildings concerned were ‘so precious’ to Councillor Ainsworth, why had he left it until this moment to raise the matter with English Heritage, and potentially jeopardise the proposals for schools which had been previously agreed.


Councillor Warmisham indicated that he would seek further clarification with regard to the Rota Review Panels.


(j)
Councillor Warner - Lead Member for Culture and Sport

Councillor Macdonald requested information with regard to the movement of local history material between libraries.


Councillor Warner said he would investigate the matter and provide a written response.


Councillor Owen questioned whether there were any future plans with regard to the Duncan Matherson playing fields, off Langworthy Road, which was owed by the City Council. 


Councillor Warner indicated that it would be preferable if such questions were submitted direct to him or the Strategic Director of Community, Health and Social Care, rather than waiting until the meeting of Council, as this would ensure a more prompt response.  He said, however, that the matter would be investigated, and the information would be provided at the earliest opportunity.


Councillor K. Garrido referred to Worsley Library, and the possibility of extending the premises to include a tourism centre.

 27.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Passenger Transport - Councillor Warner

Councillor K. Garrido referred to the proposed transfer of GMPTA activities to the AGMA Executive, and questioned whether this would improve transport provision in Greater Manchester.


Councillor Warner reported that the present arrangements worked well in his opinion, and the transfer of activities to the AGMA Executive would not provide additional benefits.


Councillor Merry indicated that there had to be a strategic framework for transport provision in Greater Manchester.


Councillor Jones indicated that the GMPTA did not have powers for highways and the airport, as this was the strategic role of AGMA.


(b)
Police - Councillor Lancaster

Councillor Owen requested information with regard to the number of Police leaving the force, and it was indicated that a written response would be provided at the earliest opportunity.


(c)
Waste Disposal - Councillor Mann

Councillor Owen referred to multiple recycling proposals, and Councillor Mann indicated that discussions on this matter were progressing.


(d)
Fire and Rescue - Councillor Wilson

No questions asked nor comments made.


(e)
Outside Bodies - Appropriate Councillors

Councillor Macdonald requested an update with regard to the Greater Manchester Pension Scheme, and it was indicated that a written response would be provided at the earliest opportunity.

28.
ISSUES FOR SCRUTINY CHAIRS

There were no issues for Scrutiny Chairs.

APPENDIX A - PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND RESPONSES
FROM PUPILS OF THE SWINTON HIGH SCHOOL
(a)
Question From Danny Orwin
Many young people in the Swinton area feel that our streets are becoming dangerous and unsafe places to travel around or meet our friends.  Is the Council aware of this, and if so what actions will be taken to begin restoring a sense of safety and security to us?

In response, Councillor Harold, on behalf of Councillor Lancaster, made the following comments:

(i)
Crime and anti-social behaviour was a problem in society as a whole, however, the comments suggesting that crime had increased, and that streets were more dangerous was not actually accurate, as evidence indicated that there had been a reduction.  For example, in April/May, 2007, there had been a reduction in anti-social behaviour in Swinton of 9.7%.  It was acknowledged that there was a problem with the perception and fear of crime, and work was progressing with appropriate partners to address this.  A Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership had been established, involving all agencies across the City, to identify how the situation could be improved in Salford.

(ii)
In the RESPECT action area, policies had been introduced to ensure that positive activities were provided for young people.  The City Council worked closely with Greater Manchester Police, and Salford had been identified as being the most successful authority in the use of anti-social behaviour orders. The hotline number to report incidents of anti-social behaviour was 0845 605 2222.

(b)
Question From Rhian Corcoran
Travel costs represent a large part of young people’s personal budgets in Salford.  It would appear that young people under 16 in London receive free or concessionary travel on public transport.  What are the Council’s plans to offer a similar scheme to the young people of Salford?

In response, Councillor Antrobus made the following comments:

(i)
When developing the Unitary Development Plan for Salford, a central message was highlighted, the importance of public transport for young people, as they relied heavily on its provision.  Public transport was important for the safety of young people, and it also provided opportunities for them to visit all areas of the City, therefore, he would continue to make representations to the Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority (GMPTA) for such provision.

(ii)
The GMPTA did have one of the most generous concessionary schemes in the country, and discussions continued with regard to this provision.  The City Council had been involved in a bid for major improvements to public transport and one element of that was to look at price structuring, and a request would be made to the GMPTA to look at the provision of such a scheme.

(iii)
The City Council had three representatives on the GMPTA, one of which was Councillor Warner.

Councillor Warner commented that the GMPTA was currently looking at the provision of yellow school buses, and it was proposed one would be made available for every school.  Free public transport was provided for elderly and disabled residents and this was something to be proud of.  In London, bus services were never deregulated, and that enabled them to provide free/concessionary travel.  If a similar provision was introduced in Greater Manchester, the GMPTA would have to fund it, the same as it does at present with non profitable routes.  However, the provision of such a scheme for school children would be looked at.

(c)
Question From Tom Power
How Salford can tackle the recycling program they run.  I feel that there should be some kind of Promotional Campaign to raise awareness about recycling in Salford.  I would be very interested to hear their views on this topic.

In response, Councillor Mann made the following comments:

We all had responsibilities to lessen the unnecessary use of finite resources on our planet.  Success was not just what the Council and other Agencies might do, but how we can all contribute.  The Council’s job was to provide leadership!

In terms of performance, the City Council had done well in recent years, but clearly we still had further to go to meet new national targets.  For information, in the last four years we have increased our recycling rates from 5% to 20%, and were currently running at about 22%.  We had a target of about 40% to achieve in 2010.  We had approval to improve our recycling service, and it was proposed that the City Council would (a) move from a kerbside collection of recyclates e.g. glass and cans, to a co-mingled service, and (b) introduce a four bin system later on in the year, which would be blue for paper and cardboard, black for residual weekly household waste, brown for co-mingled recyclates, and the magenta lidded bin for green waste.  Clearly if this was to succeed there was a need for an effective marketing and communications strategy, and we were currently working with colleagues in Corporate Marketing and Communications to launch this strategy effectively.  In the past we had used advertising in the media such as the Salford Advertiser, and we had also used other campaigns, e.g. leafleting and door knocking.  These had been successful, but we needed to do more.  We would be employing four Waste Minimisation Officers whose job would be to assist members of the public, and to develop promotional campaigns to raise awareness about recycling and to bed in the new changes in the recycling service.

There was already an existing recycling campaign that we were part of through the Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority, and there had been some of the national advertisements on TV on recycling as well.  We would welcome any views from people on any campaigns to promote recycling in the City.  We already had the Salford Special Agents campaign, which was on environmental activities in the City which young people were involved in, but any fresh ideas would be welcomed.  Make your school an exemplar - use the bins provided and encourage the use of recycling centres.

FROM A PUPIL FROM WALKDEN HIGH SCHOOL
(d)
Question From Daniel Lyle
What opportunities are available for young people in Salford to make their views known to politicians?  Should the City of Salford encourage and help young people to establish a youth parliament?

In response, Councillor Warmisham made the following comments:

Salford City Council were totally committed to creating opportunities for children and young people to contribute to decision making at all levels, and are interested in your views about all aspects of life in the City.

I am delighted to inform you that as Lead Member for Children and Young People, I had recently agreed a citywide participation strategy for children and young people.  This strategy would drive forward the creation of opportunities, as you ask, for young people to make their views known to politicians, and also other key decision makers in Salford.

The Youth Service with partner agencies were developing plans for the development of youth forums at a neighbourhood, locality and citywide level.  These would feed issues and concerns of young people directly into the Council.  I know that some Councillors were already active in schools informing young people about their role and listening to the views of both very young children and young people, this was something we would like to develop.

You may know that Salford is a RESPECT action area - there were road shows underway to inform the community about this and in addition we are planning specific sessions for young people both to provide information, and to listen to their views about the RESPECT action plan.  We are very interested in your views about how the City tackles anti-social behaviour.

Over the next 12 months we hope that young people experience a significant increase in the number of opportunities available to make their views heard in a way that will lead to change.  Whilst we can’t promise to change everything in response to the views of young people, as a measure of the commitment of the City Council and partner organisations, a target had been set to increase the number of young people who consider that their views are heard and that they can influence decisions in their area.  This would be measured annually to make sure we are moving in the right direction. 

Finally, Salford was one of the few local authorities in the country to have created the post of Children’s Champion.  The primary responsibilities of the post holder was to develop opportunities for the engagement of children and young people across the city, and raise awareness of the issues and concerns of young people with decision makers.  Cath Connor, the current post holder, will contact you after this meeting and is very interested to hear your ideas on how you would like to make your views known.

Those who responded, and all Members present thanked the pupils for attending the meeting and for their questions.
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